College of Biological Sciences

Minutes of the Educational Policy Committee

March 14, 2003

Revised

Present:  Janet Schottel, chair; Jean Underwood, Jane Phillips, John Anderson, Anne Pusey, Stu Goldstein, Pete Snustad, Kathy Ball

The revised minutes of the February 28 meeting were approved. 

Announcements

1.  John Anderson distributed copies of a brochure describing membership in The Society For College Science Teachers.

2.  John reported that our suggestion for granting degrees with distinction in addition to the traditional Latin honors degrees was approved by Dean Elde and also communicated to Craig Swan and Christine Maziar.

3.  John reported that 176 new freshmen have been confirmed to date for fall, 2003 compared with144 at this time last year.  John explained that applications last year were slower than normal following the events of September 11.  He added that the numbers look promising.

4.  John also distributed copies of graduation/retention rates for CBS students one year after entry for the freshman classes of 1997 through 2001.  Tables provided statistics for students after 2, 3, 4, and 5 years.  Members noticed that after the second year there was a high attrition rate.  John stated that if we hope to improve our graduation rate, we would have to improve retention.  Janet Schottel asked why students are leaving after completing their introductory courses.  John replied that some students are having trouble with math.  Janet stated that was surprising in view of the fact that students are taking 4 years of math including calculus in high school.  John reported that he, Jean Underwood and Robin Wright would meet soon with Claudia Neuhauser of EEB who has been teaching a math section for CBS students.  John stated that after taking her course, 70% of the students enrolled in more advanced math classes.   However, only 50% of the students who enrolled in a math course the following year that was taught by another faculty member enrolled in more advanced math classes.  Jean reported that the midterm alerts don’t appear to have caused major changes in behavior since most of the students alerted earned W’s or F’s.  Jane Phillips reported that many students seem to have a skewed idea of what biology entails; they think they will spend their time sitting in a field making animal observations.  John mentioned that he had enlisted Pete Snustad to speak about the current state of biology at a recent meeting of high school counselors.  Pete reported that those counselors with whom he spoke seemed to realize the importance of math, chemistry and physics, so the disconnect with students expectations can’t be due to the advice they are getting at the high school level.  Jane asked if freshman entry surveys contained questions about student expectations for course work in biology.  Jean agreed that it would be a good idea to get some data on this subject.  Stu agreed that some students are much more focused on their educational goals than on the process of achieving it.  Pete related a story of one of the counselors who had three children in the University system. Currently one of her sons is teaching science in California and he finds that Minnesota educational standards are much higher than those of California.

5.  Jean Underwood provided an update on the effect that our changes in the admission requirements are having on CLA students who are transferring into CBS.  Student Services has received 75 applications since we changed the requirement to a single class each for math, chemistry and biology.  Earlier entry into CBS will also mean that students will have less difficulty meeting residency requirements and CBS will also get a greater share of tuition.

6.  Pete mentioned that he would like to have an item concerning the biology major on an agenda for one of our April meetings.

Old business

 a.  Revised course proposal for EEB 2812, Field Zoology.  Anne Pusey reported that EEB has not yet discussed the Itasca Field Zoology proposal so we will table it until a later date.  John Anderson added that he needs to talk to both Robin Wright and EEB about possible changes in the administration of the Animal Diversity lab.  

b.  Course proposal, EEB 5xxx, Evolution and Animal Cognition.  A final exam should be added to the area, methods of evaluating student achievement.  Also, John stated that he will shorten the course description to meet suggested guidelines.  Pete mentioned that the proposal form listed on the OneStop site provides more options for listing information, so we probably should use that form instead.  After a brief discussion, a motion was made to approve the course and it passed unanimously.

c.  Policy for low enrollment courses.  Janet distributed a revised sheet of information including proposed enrollment guidelines and implementation.  She stated that the suggested changes should give departments direction in dealing with such courses.  Stu Goldstein asked if it is University policy that labs be at least filled to 25% capacity.  Members wondered whether we could add a statement at the OneStop site that labs are subject to closure if they are less than 25% full.  

Members agreed that the first statement should read “Undergraduate courses numbered 1xxx-5xxx:  A minimum of 12 students is necessary to offer the course.  If fewer than 12 are registered for the course for two offerings in a row, serious consideration should be given to eliminating the course.”  The first sentence of the second paragraph should read, “Laboratory sections that have fewer than 12 students may be cancelled”.  Jane suggested that departments encourage course cancellation early enough so that students can rearrange their schedules.  Anne mentioned that this could pose a problem for graduate students who often register late.  They often make up half the class and need these courses to complete their degrees.  Jane added that some spots also need to be held for transfer students.  Jean Underwood suggested that departments review their courses annually so see how registration patterns are going.  Stu asked who generally makes the decision to cancel a course.   Jean replied that the instructor usually discusses the cancellation with the department’s curriculum committee and coordinates it with Student Services.  Jane asked what triggers the process of considering cancellation—checking registration, conferring with departmental administration and Student Services, or perhaps flagging by the DUGs?  Anne mentioned that a memo from Student Services would be helpful, because their personnel often notice low enrollment figures.  Jean suggested that the person most likely to do this in her office is Judd and he already has his hands full with other duties.  Members generally agreed that the department should do flagging.  Members suggested that under the Implementation section some specification be added for courses such as those at Itasca.  Janet will revise this sheet and we will look at it again at the next meeting.

d.  Advising/mentoring-roles of faculty and CBS Student Services.  Janet referred members to the memo of October 16 and directed attention to page 5 that outlines the roles and responsibilities of both Student Services and faculty mentors.  Janet stated that some departments are still doing academic advising and wondered if the roles shouldn’t be consistent within the college.  Jean stated that Student Services advisors are aware of specific University policies and procedures and it is very hard to notify faculty about these.  She added that staff are attempting to document policies and procedures and she hopes to have a database on the web by fall semester.  Pete mentioned that one problem is getting students who don’t think they need mentoring to contact faculty members.  Jean added that it is also a problem to get students to take advisors’ advice.  Stu suggested that there is a lot of de facto mentoring occurring from post docs and faculty members.  Jane said she had an idea for getting faculty to break the ice with students.  When students in Biol 1002 are doing labs oriented to faculty members’ expertise, faculty might visit the lab and get to meet students.  Pete suggested that if certain departments want to take on more academic advising, they should work out the terms with Student Services.

John suggested that the second item on the Faculty Men list (discuss general academic interests and direction) could be expanded to include suitable course and curriculum options.  He also suggested that perhaps advising advanced standing students could be moved to the faculty mentors responsibility list.  Jean mentioned that each department has a liaison person in Student Services and they are trying to strengthen that relationship.

e.  Course guide entries for 5xxx-level courses.  John suggested that if units want information on 5xxx level courses to appear in the Course Guide, the undergraduate option needs to be checked; if it’s not, 5xxx courses will be excluded from the Course Guide.   Jane added that courses specifically for teachers should not be listed there.  John suggested that each DUGS decide which courses should be listed in the Course Guide.  He added that courses that need to be changed in ECAS for next year should be forwarded to him as soon as possible.

New business

a.  New course proposals, PBio 5514, Plant Molecular Biology and PBio 5516, Plant Cell Biology.  Pete distributed copies of these two proposals and mentioned that a single course currently covers both topics.  He added that new Plant Biology faculty are available to teach half of each of these courses.  After looking at initial enrollment, Plant Biology may decide to alternate these on a yearly basis.  Jean noticed that Plant Molecular Biology has a fairly sizable writing component and wondered if it might be listed as writing-intensive.  We will discuss them at our next meeting after members have had a chance to look at them.

b.  Revised course proposal BioC 5352, Microbial Biochemistry and Biotechnology-Proteins. This course was cross-listed with MicB 5352.  The request is to have a single designator, and to modify both the title and course content.  We will discuss this at the next meeting.

c.  New course proposal, BioC 5353, Microbial Biochemistry and Biotechnology-Small Molecules.  We will also discuss this at our next meeting.

The meeting adjourned at 10:10 a.m.

Submitted by Kathy Ball

